BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, October 17, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and John Cody; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge and Selectman Mike Yergeau were excused.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:30 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (e) legal
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (e) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Cody, Jordan, Gauthier and Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:05 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEALING OF THE NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of October 17, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the October 11, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.

Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending October 13, 2022 in the amount of $165,902.28 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable Manifest for the period ending October 13, 2022 in the amount of $194,033.21 ($90,000.00 is for the School Impact Fee and $104,033.21 is for the town) was submitted for approval.

Yield Tax Bond payment in the amount of $1,717.50 for map and lot 032-026 + 027 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

BUSINESS

FIRE
Letter of resignation from Paul St. Cyr from the Epping Fire Department as of November 4, 2022 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to accept the resignation for Paul St. Cyr from the Epping Fire Department as of November 4, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Letter of resignation from Michael Sitar from the Epping Fire Department as of November 3, 2022 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to accept the resignation for Michael Sitar from the Epping Fire Department as of November 3, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
Purchase Order #453 to JM Exterior Roofing to strip and install a new roof at the Transfer Station in the amount of $16,000.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to continue purchase order #453 for the next meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Purchase Order to 125 Fence Inc. to supply and install railing on the new concrete retaining wall and repair two damaged existing posts in the amount of $4,453.65 was submitted for approval.  
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the purchase order to 125 Fence Inc. to supply and install railing on the new concrete retaining wall and repair two damaged existing posts in the amount of $4,453.65. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

INSURANCE RATES
Finance Director Lisa Fogg reported the health insurance rates for our current plans are increasing 11.7%.  The dental insurance rates are increasing 1.5%, short term disability rates are increasing 3.2%.  The cost for short term disability is calculated based on an employee’s salary.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the 2023 insurance rates giving Chairman Trombley permission to sign the agreement on behalf of the Board of Selectmen.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Finance Director Lisa Fogg reported we have been grouped with small towns for insurance purposes.  Next year with more than 50 Full Time employees we will move to the next group for larger towns and might see some drastic rates.
AMBULANCE WRITE OFFS
Write offs for residents totaling $28,931.58, transfers to collections for residents who received insurance payments directly totaling $3,891.00, transfers for non-residents totaling $21,763.48 and non residents totaling $1,100.83 were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier approve the write offs for residents totaling $28,931.58, transfers to collections for residents who received insurance payments directly totaling $3,891.00, transfers for non-residents totaling $21,763.48 and no residents totaling $1,100.83.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 3-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.
Selectman Cody discussed insurance checks that are received by residents and not paid back to the town should be looked into.  He will be reaching out to Representatives Vose and Belanger asking them to attend a Board of Selectmen’s meeting.
BUDGET REVIEW –Library, TC/TX and Miscellaneous
Town Clerk and Tax Collector

Town Clerk and Tax Collector Erica Robinson presented her budgets.  The training and seminars increased due to the food and accommodation prices increasing. She explained it is necessary to go to keep up on the law changes and certifications.
The office supply line includes the toner she uses for registrations.  It is very expensive and they use six a year.  These toners are not for the photocopy machine, that is leased. Chairman Trombley asked if the copier was on the same leased plan as the school equipment.  The contract was signed in 2018 for 5 years.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to have Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge send out an email to all departments stating no one resigns a copier agreement.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.
More people are using on line services which takes more postage to send the information back to the owner.  Record preservation is a contracted price which has increased.  Dog fees has increased since we have more dogs in town.  The office actually ran out of dog tags and had to order more.  Selectman Gauthier suggested buying white dump stickers and not colored to save money.
Elections and Registrations

Mrs. Robinson explained this budget was lowered due to holding one election in 2023. The budget reflects a 4% increase for the Supervisors of the checklist but not the Ballot Clerks.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to increase the Ballot Clerk line to reflect the COLA increase.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to increase the Ballot Clerks stipend to $100.00 with COLA per election.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

The equipment line was lowered to $200.00 to buy privacy separators (they only cost $25.00 each) versus the standup metal sections.

Tax Collection
During the Tax Collection Budget review, the fall conference increase, copier lease and lien notifications were discussed.  The General Supply line should be renamed to Office Supplies. Software and support were increased for a new software program purchase from Interware.  The present software, BMSI is outdated and not user friendly and support from the company is very slow.  The new accounting program will work with the assessing program, Water and Sewer bills and meter readings. The Water and Sewer Commissioners have agreed to spend $5,000.00 towards the new program.  The cost is a one-time fee with 24-hour support.  Water and Sewer should be asked if they agree to pay 25% of the yearly support fee. 
Library Budget

John Clark and Betsy McCombs presented the Library Budget. The monthly allocation breakdown was reviewed. The electricity, heating oil, cleaning services and technology all increased.  Mr. Clark provided information regarding wage comparisons of the area libraries.  He was supported by the board to enter up to 10% in their salary lines.
Chairman Trombley discussed the budget schedule and a lengthy conversation ensued.  He would like the Police, Fire, Highway and maybe Library Departments at Monday’s meeting with their updates.

Property Valuation
Chairman Trombley would like the Town Administrator to report how MRI came to have a 7% CPI in their contract.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to lower the Utility Appeal line by $1,000.00 to $4,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

Legal

Motion by Selectman Jordan to increase the Legal line to $30,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

Personnel Administration

Merit Pay Increase name should be changed to Performance Wage Adjustment.  Any hourly salary increase should be in the department budgets.  Chairman Trombley would like to see performance reviews to make salary increase adjustments.  He would like to see those changes reflected in the employee handbook also.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to lower the Merit Pay Increase to $20,000.00 from $30,000.000.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 3-1-0.  Selectman Cody voting nay.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to change the name from Merit Pay Increase to Performance Wage Adjustment.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to add $150.00 to the HRA line.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

Advertising
No changes

Cemetery

Cemetery Trustee Grace Lavoie explained the increase to the Prospect Cemetery maintenance line is due to taking over the cemetery from Brewitts, stone repair and vandalism.
Property Insurance
Property & Liability/Primex is an estimated 6% increase.
Health
Selectman Cody reported the Assistant Heath Officer from the Fire Department has given his resignation.  Due to the schedule at the Fire Department the next Assistant Health Officer should get a stipend.
Selectman Jordan left the meeting at 10 PM.

General Assistance
There are increases that should be explained for food, heating and electricity.  The Town Administrator can look into that for the board.
Patriotic Purposes
This might be able to be lowered as the amount hasn’t been spent this year, Mr. Dodge needs to be advised.
Conservation Commission

No changes

Principal on Long Term Debt

No changes

Interest on Long Term Debt

No changes

Planning Board

Questions for the Planning Board budget include the salary, mileage and professional services needing detailed explanations.   Membership dues and RPC dues should be combined.  General Supplies should be renamed Office Supplies.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg commented some of the postage is reimbursed.
Zoning Board
The office supplies with the Planning Board office supplies should be listed in the TA Budget.

Town Hall
The Town Administrator is looking into a new phone system.  Mr. Dodge should find out if the pandemic money could be used as a phone system is communication.
The trash container out back should be padlocked.
Why is there nothing listed under tax deed property?  Mr. Dodge will have the answer next week.
Building Inspection
Chairman Trombley would like a breakdown regarding training.  Office supplies should be added to the TA line. Conversation regarding $100.00 in mileage instead of using the town car followed.
For full details refer to the ETV tape.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Excused.  Executive Secretary announced the Conservation Photo Contest, last day is

November 1st.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

No Report
Selectman Mike Yergeau

Excused.
Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody is concerned with the new restaurant going in on Main Street.  There will be traffic issues and he would like to know if it was approved.
Selectmen Bob Jordan
Excused
Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley would like to revisit the fuel contract prices.
Chairman Trombley asked when W&S would be presenting their budgets and if they had a new appointment for a commissioner.  Selectman Gauthier will find out and let the Board of Selectmen know.  
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

Meeting adjourned at 10:40 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman

Selectman Yergeau was excused

Date:  October 24, 2022
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